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BARKHAM PARISH COUNCIL
Minutes of meeting of the Barkham Parish Council held on 13th October 2020 on the virtual platform Zoom at 11.30 am.
In accordance with the Local Authorities and Police and Crime Panels (Coronavirus) (Flexibility of Local Authority and Police and Crime Panel Meetings) (England and Wales) Regulations 2020 this meeting was held virtually. 
Present: Mrs Stubbs (in the Chair), Mr G Dexter, Mr Scott, Mr Heyliger, Mr Loader, Mr Alborzpour, Mr Munden and the Clerk.
Mr Bundred and Mrs Edwards attended to join the council.
20/331 To receive and accept any apologies for absence Local Government Act 1972 Sch12
None
20/332 To receive any declarations of interest on items on the Agenda (Disclosable Pecuniary Interests) Regulations 2012 (SI 2012/1464)
None 
20/333 Minutes of the Council Meeting LGA 1972 Sch 12 para 41(1) – 
The minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 8th September 2020 were approved as a true record, they will be signed at the next physical meeting of the council.
20/334 Public Participation (allotted time 15 minutes) Public Bodies (admissions to meetings) Act 1960 s.1 extended by the LG Act 1972 s.100
Adjournment of the Meeting will be called if any members of the public wish to address the Council on any matters or concerns relating to Barkham.
2 residents attended to address the council on matters relating to application 202406 - the proposed retention of the temporary access road to land to the South of Barkham Road.  A question was raised regarding the completion date and removal of equipment from the site.  BPC had contacted WBC to query this.  An exact date has not been set; however, it is due for completion in Spring 2021 and it is on target to finish then.
1 resident attended to put himself forward to be co-opted as a councillor.  Formal Co-option will take place at the next meeting of the council.
20/335 Co-option of New Councillors 
Two residents put themselves forward to be co-opted onto the council at the last meeting.  The Council considered their applications and agreed they could join the council.
The 2 candidates to fill the existing vacancies are Mr Mike Bundred and Mrs Sue Edwards
Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs
Seconded by: Mr Heyliger
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Vote – All Agreed
The new Councillors duly signed the required forms to be co-opted to the council, this was witnessed by the clerk.  The forms are to be sent to the Clerk for processing in line with requirements.
20/336 Election of Vice Chairman 
The council discussed the election of a new Vice-Chairman.  No candidates put themselves forward for the role.  The council decided to defer the decision until the next meeting, so the councillors can give more thought regarding the Vice-Chairman role.
20/337 Report from external Bodies - Cllr Kaiser, Ward Councillor for Barkham
Cllr Kaiser needed to be at another meeting, and requested to be moved so he could give his report.  The Chairman agreed to the request.
Cllr Kaiser introduced himself to the new councillors and the residents in attendance, and explained his role at the council.
WBC is currently working on balancing the budgets. Principal Councils are not allowed to have an unbalanced budget at year end, and WBC should be able to balance theirs, although it is more difficult this year.  COVID spending is nearing £40million, most has been funded by Government, however, WBC is having to spend some of its reserves.  At the start of the Pandemic, WBC had the 10th largest reserves in the country.  Capital projects have had to be suspended until next year, but this is not unusual.  
The Borough is due to get its final funding settlement from Government in December.  WBC is lowest funded authority in the area.  WBC have been lucky as most if its residents have paid their council tax, and this has helped.  There has been addition costs for Schools and Healthcare, but we are still hopeful that the budgets will be balanced, but it all depends in what happens in the next three months.
The Council is still fighting the Governments housing numbers proposal.  Mr Dexter asked if WBC had submitted their responses to the consultations.  They have and Cllr Kaiser will send a copy to the council to view. 
There are several WBC owned farms in Barkham which WBC are keen not to become housing.  There are a few projects being considered for their use.  Farms have already been informed of the considerations.  Cllr Kaiser is against delivering any more homes in Barkham, he is pushing for a solution to Commonfield Lane and Barkham Road traffic issues.
If any councillor or resident has any questions, they are welcome to contact him to raise anything with him.
12.22pm – Cllr Kaiser left the meeting.
Mrs Edwards wanted it noted that she was thankful for the COVID updates from WBC, they have been very helpful. 
20/338 Finance Committee members 
The Council elected new members to stand on the Finance Committee due to the resignation of a member.  Existing members are Mrs Stubbs, Mr Heyliger and Mr Loader.  
Mr Alborzpour volunteered to join the Finance committee.  The Council considered this and went to vote on the matter.
Proposed by: Mr Heyliger
Seconded by: Mr Dexter
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Vote – All Agreed
20/339 Planning:
· Planning Applications – To discuss and agree any comments or objections on planning applications received before 13th October 2020.  To include:
· Applications to be discussed:
202372 - 10 Langley Common Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG40 4TS
Proposal: Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey rear extension to dwelling, following demolition of existing conservatory, summerhouse, carport and greenhouse. Internal modifications and changes to fenestration, plus erection of new entrance gates to front driveway.

BPC have no comments on this application
202386 - 28 The Woodlands, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4UY
Householder application for proposed single storey rear extension
BPC have no comments on this application
202406 - Land to South of Barkham Road West of Greenacres
Full application for the retention of an existing temporary access for construction vehicles and its adaptation to use as a farm access. To be gated 1.5m high x 6.0m wide constructed in Timber
BPC strongly object to this application.
The access point is located on a bend in the road, which reduces the sight lines and makes this location  dangerous for a point of access.  The speed of the traffic is a concern, and will only worsen once the new bridge opens, as there will no longer be a bottle neck, and the traffic will be free flowing.
Entering and leaving the temporary access point is currently assisted by the traffic lights that are controlling the single lane flow of traffic in Barkham Road further towards the bridge.  When these are removed on completion of the work, their effect on calming the traffic will be lost and this will compound the difficulties and hazards of retaining this hazardous entrance.
The farm already has access to the fields in question, and so another access is not needed.
BPC request that this application be refused.
202425 - 8 Broom Grove, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4TX
Householder application for the proposed single storey front extension and first floor side extension following demolition of existing conservatory.
BPC have no comments on this application
Appeal: APP/X0360/W/20/3255955
200864 - Land rear of, 344 Barkham Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DE
Proposal: Full application for proposed erection of one 4no. bedroom dwelling with
associated landscaping, car parking and bin storage, plus provision of new vehicular
access
BPC’s position has not changed.  The objections to the original application submitted to WBC will be submitted to the inspectorate, with a paragraph added to the start to read: 
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Barkham Parish Council (BPC) wishes to reiterate its views regarding the proposal to build a 4no. bedroom house on land at the rear of 344 Barkham Road which it continues to strongly oppose. 

This site has been subjected to serial applications, most of which have been refused by Wokingham Borough Council.   No substantive progress has been made to alter the plans since the last appeal, which was dismissed by Inspector Benjamin Clarke BA (Hons.) MSc MRTPI as recently as 19th February 2020.

There is a significant planning history on this site, and this is outlined below: 

PA 162013 Aug 2016 for a four-bedroom house: BPC objected, ALONG WITH MANY NEIGHBOURS, on grounds of overdevelopment, loss of privacy etc. The application was withdrawn. 

PA 170647 Mar 2017 for a two-bedroom bungalow: BPC again drew attention to the side boundary, did not object to the proposal but stated need for landscaping as a condition. The application was approved. 

PA 191882 Jul 2019 for a four-bedroom house: BPC objected on grounds of overdevelopment etc. The application was rejected. 

Appeal APPX0360W193241800 on decision re PA 191882: The inspector considered the plans submitted as part of the original application and not the slightly revised versions submitted with the appeal. Appeal dismissed. 

PA 200864 Apr 2020 for a four-bedroom house: Rejected

During the above-mentioned appeal, the inspector was critical of PA 191882 for several reasons:

· Adjacent properties are bungalows. 

· Height of building would be significantly greater than boundary treatments hence will have an overbearing effect. 

· Side windows at the first-floor level would be viewable from the neighbouring gardens with loss of privacy. 

The current application PA200864 has attempted to address the main points made by the inspector by lowering the roof, reducing the width of the property by about 40cm and removing some windows.  However, we consider these are cosmetic changes and do nothing to avoid the overdevelopment of the site. 

BPC’s concerns remain over the scale and appearance of the planned house, the overlooking of the neighbouring properties, overdevelopment of the site and it is too close to the boundaries.  Access would be across private land and it is not known if this issue has been resolved.

Barkham Parish Council request this latest appeal be dismissed.

202256 - Plot B Coombes Lane Arborfield RG2 9JG
APPLICATION FOR WORKS TO PROTECTED TREE(S) TPO 1679/2019, WOODLAND 2 A1, Sweet Chestnuts - Coppice - Continuation of forestry and coppice work first started in December 2018
The Coombes wooded area, which straddles Arborfield and Barkham Parishes, is designated as a Local Wildlife Site, a Site of Geological Interest and is included in Natural England’s Ancient Woodland Inventory under ID Number 53208.  The area has a rich biodiversity with some 420 distinct species identified over the years1. 
The Coombes and the surrounding area are enjoyed by residents of both parishes and from further afield as an important recreational asset for walking, cycling and horse riding because of their natural and tranquil setting.
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Barkham Parish Council (BPC) opposes this application for the following reasons:
1. The mature trees should be preserved for as long as possible consistent with the inclusion of the area, which includes this site, in the Ancient Woodland Inventory.

2. The report prepared by MS(Tree)W Consultancy Ltd is out of date as it includes no discussion regarding the inclusion of The Coombes in the above-mentioned Inventory.

3. The proposed works will significantly change the appearance and character of this part of The Coombes at the expense of the many recreational visitors.

4. BPC believes the approval of PA 183514 – limited coppicing in the vicinity of the water tower in February 2019 - should not in any way be construed as approval for continued coppicing across the site.

5. BPC is concerned that ANY rejuvenation project should be considered in the context of the area as a whole and not in this piecemeal fashion.  Such work must be consistent with the Ancient Woodland status.

6. The above report mentions (Section: Woodland Use) that by introducing new species provisions will be required to convert these raw materials into commercial products.  BPC does not believe this type of activity is appropriate for this location.
Section 175 (c) of the NPPF (2019) states:  Development resulting in the loss or deterioration of irreplaceable habitats (such as ancient woodland and ancient or veteran trees) should be refused, unless there are wholly exceptional reasons and a suitable compensation strategy exists.  There are no wholly exceptional reasons and no suitable compensation strategy exists.  
Policy IRS3 (a) of the Arborfield and Barkham Neighbourhood Plan (made 2020) states that development proposals should:  Ensure that there is no loss of biodiversity and normally provide a net gain.  Where there is likely to be a loss of biodiversity, development will only be acceptable if mitigation measures can be put into place to ensure there is no net loss of biodiversity, through the creation of like-for-like habitats.  This proposal will not create a like-for-like habitat.
Policy IRS3 (c) of the above Neighbourhood Plan identifies The Coombes and adjacent areas as locally valued natural assets where:  Development proposals should conserve and where possible enhance them.  This proposal does not meet this requirement.
The Landscape Character Assessment (LCA) commissioned by Wokingham Borough Council in 2004 and updated in 2019 places The Coombes in the Bearwood Wooded Sands and Gravel Hills character area and states on page 283:  The overall strategy for Bearwood Wooded Sands and Gravel Hills is to conserve and enhance the existing wooded and parkland character of the landscape and its biodiversity. This proposal does not meet this requirement.
The area is protected by virtue of CP3 of the current 2010 Core Plan which requires developments to:  Have no detrimental impact upon important ecological, heritage, landscape or geological features or water courses.  Again, this proposal does not meet this requirement.
Policy TB21 (2) of the 2014 Managing Development Delivery states: Proposals shall retain or enhance the condition, character and features that contribute to the landscape.  This proposal will neither retain nor enhance the appearance or character of this location.
Although it is not really clear where this proposal would lead, Barkham Parish Council urges that this application is declined based on the reasons mentioned above.
BPC also notes that the same site is currently the subject of three linked appeals (APP/X0360/C/19/3229306, 3234843 & APP/X0360/W/19/3229870 relating to a ditch culvert, modification of the water tower and fencing.
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Reference 1:  A compilation of several studies that was submitted to Thames Valley Environmental Records centre in March 2020.
202319 - 351C Barkham Road, Wokingham, Berkshire, RG41 4DJ
Householder application for the proposed erection of a single storey front extension, part single storey part two storey sides/rear extension, plus changes to fenestration following demolition of existing garage and utility room.
As the documents were only available on the morning of the meeting, the Council were unable to carefully consider the application.  Therefore, the council will defer this application to their next meeting, and the Clerk will request an extension to after the next meeting to submit any comments. 
163547 - Reading FC Training Ground, Park Lane, Finchampstead, Wokingham, Berkshire, RG404PT
Outline application (all matters reserved except access to the site) for up to 140 residential units (Use Class C3) and all associated parking, soft and hard landscaping within the site and ancillary works. (Means of access into the Site off Park Lane, demolition of existing buildings and 2.83ha of SANG to be determined in full detail).  
UPDATE: The application was originally consulted January 2017 but has been in abeyance. We have now received updated information and the scheme is being progressed towards being reported to Planning Committee for determination. The proposals have not changed, however some of the supporting reports have been updated. 
The Council need to review the new documents and their previous response to this application, along with the LPU, to be able to determine whether there is any change to their original response,  The Clerk will send the documents to Mr Dexter for review, Mr Dexter will notify the councillors if any changes may be needed.
The Clerk will request an extension to after the next meeting to submit any comments. 
Approved and Refused applications
Appeal A: APP/X0360/C/19/3221552
Appeal B: APP/X0360/C/19/3221553
White Heart Grove, The Coombes, Coombes Lane, Barkham, Berkshire RG41 5SU
Enforcement Appeal - Without planning permission the unauthorised construction of a timber building and its use as a dwelling.
This Appeal has been dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate and the Enforcement Notice upheld
201708 - 49 Bearwood Road, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4SX
Full application for the proposed erection of 2no. 3 bedroom dwellings, following demolition of the existing bungalow.
This application has been approved by WBC
201836 - Land At The Coombes, Coombes Lane, Arborfield, RG2 9JG
Prior approval submission for the provision of an agricultural storage building for the purposes of forestry
This application has been refused by WBC
202196 - 8 Aggisters Lane, Barkham, RG41 4DN
Householder application for the erection of metal store to the front of the property. (Retrospective)
This application has been approved by WBC
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202027 - 17 Limmer Close, Barkham, Wokingham, RG41 4DF
Householder application for the proposed erection of a first floor front extension and two storey rear extension.
This application has been approved by WBC
Appeal Ref: APP/X0360/W/20/3255034

200368 - 30 Barkham Ride, Finchampstead, Wokingham, RG40 4EU.

Full application for the proposed erection of 1no. three-bedroom dwelling, with associated parking and landscaping
This Appeal has been dismissed by the Planning Inspectorate
201458 - Newlands, Mole Road, Sindlesham, RG2 9JQ
Full application for the proposed erection of an equestrian facility for training and livery purposes including fifty horseboxes, foaling yard, indoor and outdoor riding arenas, lunge ring and horse walker, reception, office, members clubhouse with bar, parking for 25 cars, three parking areas for HGV horse lorries, and three units of residential accommodation comprising manager’s three-bedroomed house, staff two-bedroomed flat and staff five-bedroomed flat, with access via Gravelpithill Lane and Ellis’s Hill.
This application has been refused by WBC
Mr Dexter commented that this was the first real test for the Neighbourhood plan, which was a consideration in determining this application.
· Any Other Planning Business
17/19 Sandy Lane – A building has been demolished and the caravan has been moved, but new roof’s  are appearing on the site.  The Clerk will report to WBC and request an update on the ongoing enforcement .
20/340 Clerks Report
Land at Highlands Avenue
The Clerk has still not received a response from the solicitor regarding an update on the plot of land.  It is not showing as registered on the Land Registry site.
The Land is currently under the Enforcement team for the erection of pillars and gate and commercial use of the land.
The Clerk contacted WBC regarding increased activity on the land, but the officer found no further breach than already under investigation.
Item ongoing
Bearwood Road Footpath Project
There are 2 residents that are against the footpath going ahead, and without the agreement of all residents, this project is unable to continue.
Item Closed
Meeting with CEO
The Government are still recommending that virtual meetings of the council continue to be held. The Clerk is trying to arrange a suitable date for the meeting with the CEO.  An email has been sent requesting suitable dates.  The Clerk is awaiting a response.
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Item ongoing
Enforcement Issues
Model Farm – This is under the appeal inspectorate.  A date for the appeal to be heard is yet to be set.
Barkham Manor Farm – This is still under enforcement being carried out by WBC
Land by Coppid Hill House – Enforcement Officers are due to visit the site soon to check compliance.  If this has not occurred, prosecution will follow.
The Clerk will request an update as to why the enforcement officer has not been able to gain access, as it has now been over a year since the judgement was passed.
BA6 Fence – This is a breach under Public Rights of Way and will be removed, this is currently being undertaken by WBC PROW team.
Mr Heyliger informed, that the poles have now been removed from the area.
The Coombes – The Appeals for the various plots of land are now being held virtually, and are progressing.
Item ongoing
Phone box Adoption
The Clerk is waiting for a contact person at the MOD to be provided by CRATUS, so that permission can be sought for the transfer of ownership.
Item ongoing
Library Machine
The Clerk has contacted WBC several times to ask for an update as to where we stand with financing the Library machine, so that the council can make their decision on the final amount to fund, however, no replies have been received.
Item ongoing
There was a query regarding the status of 13 Bearwood Road and the erection of boundary wall and single storey detached outbuilding (timber store) at front of dwelling, which was refused by WBC.  The Clerk will request an update to this enforcement case.
Mrs Stubbs informed that Woodlands Farm has been sold.  The Clerk confirmed that it has been sold to a fibre broadband company, and a planning application on the site will be submitted in due course.
20/341 Speedwatch Report
Because of COVID, TVP will not yet allow us to resume any Speed Watch activities. Meanwhile have used the opportunity to put in place Terms & Conditions and Health & Safety guidelines for Speed watch and are about to start putting together a training package for new Volunteers.  Hopefully will be in a position to resume regular Speed Watch activities in the Spring. Less opportunity in winter months
Meanwhile we have just done some Data Logging with our SID on Biggs Lane- This is a hotspot for speeding with several complaints from residents. We are told some residents have even been affected by 
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vibration from heavy vehicles travelling at excessive speeds above the speed limit, resulting in residents being forced to extensively re-plaster their homes. 
Here are some figures from the Data Logging: In a 2-week period, 27,054 vehicles travelled in both directions, almost 40% exceeded the speed limit of 30 mph. Average speed was 35 mph for 85% of vehicles (although this could be slightly understated) with a maximum of 83 mph on a Saturday afternoon.
Morelock, our supplier has offered us a dedicated Data Logger at significantly discounted price of around £900. This is claimed to be far more accurate than SID in recording speed and traffic volumes, because it records vehicles over a narrower 45 degree angle, whereas the SID faces the traffic over a wider 90 degree span. The latter tends to underestimate the average speed and in peak periods can result in higher traffic counts by overcounting, resulting in lower 'average' speeds per analysis period.  So, in a nut shell the SID is very good for Speed watch sessions and for driver awareness, but not so accurate as a traffic logging device.
Before purchasing, we will carry out trials within the next 2-3 weeks. If successful will recommend purchasing the device. Plan is also to see if we can do this side by side with the borough’s rubber strips. Interesting to see which is more accurate. Morelock claim theirs is as accurate plus it is more environmentally friendly (i.e. no damage to road surface)
We are about to order SID Placard Signs, that can be fixed under SID to show required speed. The Black & White Roundel has been approved by TVP, as it’s not in Red, so cannot be confused as a Repeater sign which are not permitted.
Have asked WBC to provide costing for installing 5 Neighbourhood Speed Watch Signs to be attached below our Gateway signs.
WBC have recently undertaken a Speed Limit review throughout the Borough by using GPS technology (referred as Telematic data) to identify hot spots. Awaiting these results from Martin Heath. Once we have those we can then focus on the Hot spots & determine what traffic interventions measures are appropriate aimed at slowing down the traffic (VAS signs etc)
There is a list of pending actions points we have requested from Martin Heath, Head of Traffic Management at WBC. This include a.  pedestrian crossing on Biggs Lane opposite the new primary school and also in vicinity of Watermans / Commonfield Lane.  These are fast moving roads, often dangerous difficult to cross. Now waiting to have Zoom meeting with Martin for an update on these.
20/342 Finance
1. Accounts – The Council agreed the accounts and payments for September to October 2020 as listed below LGA 1972 s150 (5) Accounts – Proposal to agree accounts and payments for July - September 2020 LGA 1972 s150 (5)
	Payments for September to October 2020 for authorisation at Council meeting on 13th October 2020

	Payment Method
	Payee
	Amount
	For

	S/O
	Staff Wages
	£1016.39
	October 2020 salary - LGA 1972 s111 (includes back payment to April for pay scale increase applied by government) 
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	D/D
	Nest
	£103.19
	Pension Contribution Employer & Employee – October 2020 - LGA 1972 s111(includes back payment to April for pay scale increase applied by government)

	D/D
	Plusnet
	£33.60
	Internet and phone charges – October - LGA 1972 s111      

	DD
	Lloyds Bank (Credit Card)
	£33.00
	Credit Card bill – September Payments
£30.00 – Clerks Training – LGA 1972 s111
£3.00 – monthly fee. – LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Came & Company (Hiscox Insurance)
	£1375.09
	Insurance policy October 2020 - September 2021 LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	HMRC
	£146.75
	Quarterly payment of NI and Tax payments LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	Abracadabra Distribution
	£367.92
	Distribution of October issue of magazine LGA 1972 s111      

	BACS
	D.Carr
	£260.00
	Magazine design LGA 1972 s111

	BACS
	Tivoli
	£86.40
	Bin emptying (3 months – July, August, September) LGA 1972 s111

	CHQ
	Royal British Legion
	£100.00
	Donation for Wreath LGA 1972 S137

	BACS
	Morelock
	£248.40
	Speed Watch signs (Agreed in original quote to be spent from CIL monies) LGA 1972 s111

	DD
	Unity Trust
	£23.70
	Service Charge LGA 1972 s111


2. Report on Monies received
£ 29,860.65 – WBC – Precept Payment
Mr Bundred asked for an update on the council’s finances, due to COVID.  As the council does not have any assets which produce income, and runs on the Precept, the Council is financially OK.  
3. Updating of Banking Mandates – Unity Trust (current account & savings account), Natwest Savings, Nationwide Savings 
The Council agreed to the removal of the retired councillor from all the banking mandates.
The Council discussed the need to add new members to the bank mandates for authorising any transactions.  It was agreed to add a new signatory to the banking mandates of all of the council’s bank accounts.
13.30 – Vote to continue – All agreed, Mr Wrobel needed to leave shortly.
The new signatory to be added is Mr Alborzpour.
Proposed by: Mrs Stubbs
Seconded by: Mr Heyliger 
Vote – All Agreed
4. NJC salary scale increase agreement and changes to leave entitlement 
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The Council was informed of the new agreed rate of pay for the Salary Scales and changes to leave entitlement by the NJC, which applies to the “Green Book” under which the Clerk is contracted.
The increase for the Clerks wages and leave entitlement will be back-dated to the 1st April 2020, the date that the new agreement is shown to commenced in the documents received via NALC.  The Clerks salary scale point has not changed.  The new hourly salary for the scale point is £12.48 per hour. The leave entitlement has increase by 1 day, prorated for part time staff.
13.40 – Mr Wrobel left the meeting.
20/343 Parish Office Operations – 
1. Parish Magazine 
"The Council considered the future production of the council's "Village Info" magazine after the editor stepped down from the role.

Mr Lane has offered to stay on as a consultant editor at least in the short term, and until a new editor can be found.

Mr Heyliger discussed an outsourcing proposal received from a Barkham Resident who is a professional editor operating his own media marketing company. He would charge £25 per hour to edit and project manage the magazine by helping to source content and liaising with the Designer through to production and distribution. In addition, he has offered to extend this activity to social media through a marketing campaign to encourage residents to visit website(s) for "News Alerts" etc.  This outsourcing option should be considered if the council cannot find a volunteer to help edit the magazine, who has previous editorial experience and some knowledge of social media.

It is hoped that more involvement from residents can be obtained in submitting articles for the magazine going forward. Mr Dexter requested that Councillors be made aware in advance of the content for the magazine, before it goes to final draft for review.
13.45 – Mrs Edwards left the meeting

Mr Bundred offered to help project lead the magazine going forward through its transition period by looking into different options for the council to consider at a later meeting". 
20/344 Councillors Forum
Mr Bundred informed of how he was taken by surprise at motorbikes speeding down the footpath at Sandy Lane.  Mrs Stubbs said it needs reporting to the police at the time of the incident, so that they are aware.  The Clerk will report to WBC to make them aware of the issue.
13.55pm – Mr Dexter left the meeting.
Mr Heyliger raised a query about a retirement gift for Mr Lane.  The Clerk will order a pen as a gift.
Mr Munden informed the council of the Coombes document project.  It is still in draft form, and needs to be reviewed and completed.  The Clerk will add an agenda item to the November meeting for this to occur.
Mr Alborzpour wanted it noted that the council appreciated the work of Mr Lane whilst he was a serving councillor on the council.
Mrs Stubbs informed the Councillors of the changes to the Remembrance Day Sunday Services.  There will not be a public service or parade this year.  There is a very small wreath laying ceremony planned, 
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dependant on Government guidance, and it will hopefully be live streamed, so that the public can still take part in a safe way and will not need to attend the site.
20/345 Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the council will be held on Tuesday 10th November.  The venue and time will be confirmed nearer to the meeting date, depending on the guidance around the ongoing Covid-19 pandemic.
There being no further business the meeting closed at 2.02pm
